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	· WED., DEC 6
	CHRISTMAS MEETING - 6.30 pm for 7.00 pm, United Service Club. See reminders below.

	· THURS, JAN 11
	AMELIA EARHART DAY 

	· WED., JAN 31
	FIRST BOARD MEETING FOR 2007

	· WED., FEB 7
	FIRST CLUB MEETING FOR 2007


The United Service Club has a strict deadline for finalising meal orders. As it is assumed you will be attending every meeting unless an apology is received, it is critical that you let Judy “Goodtime” Anderson know by noon on Monday, December 4, if you will not be attending the meeting. Telephone: 3357 6007(H) or 3391 8588(W); Fax: 3891 1029 (W); Email: judesanderson@hotmail.com. Any member from whom an apology is not received in time is automatically invoiced for the meal ordered for her. 
IN THIS EDITION

· Expanded Indigenous Awards inspire
· Gift Fair feedback

· The adventures of our Bag Lady

· Safety cards spread the word

· White Flame award presented
· How to become a Wonder Woman
· Educational Encouragement Awards presented

· Women play critical role in achieving peace
· Dr Helen Row prize winner reports on research progress 

· In all, seven packed pages of news to tide you over until the February 2007 edition – even some recipes!
SANTA CLAUS IS COMING TO TOWN!

Just a reminder to bring your Esky and to squeeze in some weight training before the Christmas meeting in preparation for carrying all your Christmas goodies to your car.

The United Service Club carpark will be like a weekend market on December 6, so don’t forget to allow extra time for picking up your orders. Lea Greenaway will be delivering wine, Sally Watson will dole out the salmon, Annette McFarlane will issue the gourmet packs, and Iris Scott will distribute the Christmas puddings. 
Rhonda Davidson-Irwin has planned a Christmas surprise for our final meeting of the year and, as always, there will be spirited bidding for the Christmas table centre-pieces created by Bernadette O’Shea. 
Our raffle with the prize of a $500 surf-board donated by Goodtime through Judy Anderson and $100 of ‘Scratchies’ on a spectacular plant donated by Annette McFarlane (totally indestructible, I’m told, even by those with black thumbs) will be drawn at the meeting, so don’t forget to return your raffle tickets of you haven’t yet done so.
This is also a final reminder to bring any donations of unwrapped soaps, creams, etc., and/or wrapping paper for Ann Shevill to deliver as Christmas gifts for St Luke’s Nursing Service (Spiritus Care), and if you are the custodiam of any of our perpetual calendars, please bring them to the meeting for Sarah Comiskey to sell at the Wakerley Gumdale community group’s Christmas concert on December 10. 
INDIGENOUS AWARDS INSPIRE

Jennifer West reports: “I had great pleasure in attending the interviews of the candidates for the Zonta Bursary for Australian Indigenous Women Students on behalf of our club on November 15 at The University of Queensland Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Studies Unit. Nerolie Wallace was the representative for the Brisbane Breakfast Club, and Maureen Ward represented the Brisbane South Club which has recently become involved in the award scheme. Jackie Huggins was the panellist representing the ATSIS Unit.
“The aim was to choose three students for the $2000 bursaries for 2007, the money to be dispensed to each student as a cheque for $1000 at the beginning of each semester (February 1 and June 1, 2007), pending successful results.
“The students were all remarkable and focused young women and well worthy of receiving these awards. The three recipients are:  

· Karina Hall  (Bachelor of Social Work, commenced 2004)
· Lorena Spangen  (Bachelor of Environmental Management, commenced 2006)
· Sarah Bligh  (Bachelor of Psychological Science, commenced 2006)
Letters of confirmation have been sent to the students on behalf of the three clubs and Jenny has recorded her thanks to Jackie Huggins, Michael Williams, Stephen Corporal, Sue Randall and the team at the ATSIS Unit for their hospitality, their dedication to the project, and for recommending such wonderful students.
Jenny has also invited the students and representatives of the ATSIS unit, the Brisbane Breakfast Club, and the Zonta Club of Brisbane South to our December meeting in order for us to meet the recipients and to present them with their certificates. Brisbane Breakfast and Brisbane South will have a combined meeting at the Polo Club on Friday, March 2, next year (6.45 am for 7.00 am) to introduce the students to their members.
MEMBERS ENJOY SHARED EXPERIENCE

Our first experience of the Hamilton Town Hall as our Gift Fair venue proved very positive – plenty of room for stall-holders, a spacious and well-equipped kitchen, a prominent location, and easy access. The venue was a hive of activity from 7.00 am on November 12, with members and an army of Hon Zons hard at work, including Christian Heim whose keyboard marathon kept us entertained throughout the day with everything from Mozart to Daisy! 
While attendance was lower than anticipated, the day still resulted in a boost to the Club’s funds and one of the best things about the Fair every year is always that the shared experience gives members a chance to get to know each other better – even our newest member, Cecily Tucker, was there and she hasn’t even been inducted yet!  
Congratulations and thanks go to all those who worked on the day or who visited the Fair, but particular thanks must go to Robyn Currell. Inducted as a member only two months ago, Robyn took on the Herculean task of coordinating the whole event. 
Robyn, together with Fundraising Committee Chair Susan Plant, Iris Scott, Joan Godfrey, Shirley King, and President Judith Anderson, met at Julie Nobbs’s home on November 22 to discuss the Fair, and other members provided Susan with feedback by e-mail or phone. It was heartening for this year’s committee to reflect on the report from the very first Fair in 2002 and to realise that most of the suggestions from the original committee had been implemented. Nevertheless, some of the original challenges remain and resonated with the current committee, notably: “we must address the costs” and “we must attract more people”. All in all, it was a very thorough debrief and the committee is now looking at imaginative approaches to future Fairs. Watch this space!
MEMBER NEWS 

· Veola Feros is recovering from further surgery and is taking leave of absence in order to focus on recuperation. Typically of Veola, she actually rang to apologise for not being as active in recent times. How’s that for dedication? Our fondest wishes are with her for successful surgery and full recovery.

· Linda Lawes was persuaded last year to take Leave of Absence instead of resigning, but has now made the decision to tender her resignation from Zonta. She writes: “Since taking leave of absence from Zonta I have taken the time to ponder my original decision to tender my resignation from the Club. Whilst I did enjoy my time with the club, my personal commitments have increased along with my work commitments. I am now at the point that I believe that I cannot dedicate the time to Zonta that membership deserves and I have decided to formally tender my resignation effective 30 November 2006.  In fact, I am actively looking at ways to wind down all commitments to enable me to rest, enjoy better health and in general, achieve a better life balance. Thank you for extending the leave of absence which has allowed me to crystallise my original decision. Please pass on my best wishes to the Board and club members for the Festive Season.” Linda joined us in August 1991 and, during her 15 years as a member, not only served on the Board and various committees, but together with her partner, contributed a lot of ‘hands on’ work at Zonta events such as the Christmas Fair.
· Diana Lange, after many month’s of trying to fit the “me” time of Zonta into her very busy life, has also decided to resign. Di has been a member of the Zonta Club of Brisbane since 1992 and made a significant contribution during that time. She will be missed by the many friends she made while a member of the Club.  
· We didn’t see much of Treasurer Helen Chapman at the November meeting because she was raking in the shekels for orders for salmon, salmon pearls, Christmas puddings, and gourmet packs, not to mention dealing with payments for dinner and returns of raffle tickets. The astonishing result was that the Club’s coffers were boosted by $17,500 overnight! Of course it won’t all stay there, but it’s a great indication of the number of orders received – and of just how hard Club Treasurers have to work. Helen also spent most of the following day finalising the orders before flying off to Indonesia! 
· One of the real joys of the November meeting was to see three of our recently returned Leave of Absence members again – Patrice Grealy-Ridley, Sally Watson, and Kay Campbell. It was particularly pleasing to have Kay back with us after a very long absence and to see that she continues to recover from the injury which has kept her away from us for so long. 
· There’s no keeping a good woman down! Having found her metier as stand-in Spinner at our October meeting, Joan Godfrey took on the role again in November. Shirley McCorkindale took home the booty, donated by last month’s winner, Jane McDowall – a bottle of hibiscus flowers. (They look incredibly exotic in a glass of champagne, I’m told). 
ANOTHER TOP YEAR FOR EDUCATIONAL ENCOURAGEMENT AWARDS

We missed Ann Trezise at the November meeting but she was conducting official business on our behalf, presenting the Educational Encouragement Awards at Shailer Park State High. Members were also able to vicariously share the pride and pleasure obviously felt by Veronica McLaughlin and Jennifer West through the photographs circulated at the meeting of the presentations they made at the Kingston College Adult Education Centre earlier this year. 
Julie Mannion made the presentations at Glenala State High School on behalf of the club. She reports: “On Wednesday 8 November Zonta Educational Encouragement Awards were presented to Rowena Iosefa from Year 11 and Vittoria Teodo from Year 10.  Both recipients were surprised and delighted to receive the awards.  Both students had been nominated for other awards during the evening and each had received an additional award.  The Awards Night was attended by the local State Minister, the local Council member and a Regional Director from Education Queensland.  The evening, which commenced with a traditional welcome and performance by an indigenous dance troupe, was enjoyable”. 
The Deputy Principal, Shirley Stark, has written to thank the Club and to advise that Rowena has subsequently been selected as one of the three School Captains for 2007.  We also received letters from the students themselves. 
Rowena Iosefa wrote: “This award recognises my efforts that I apply in my work within and out of school. I believe that this award will give me the confidence that is depended upon in the world that I am yet to know. Before receiving this award I had a strong inclination that I was not the winner. The other nominees had greater involvement within the school. When my name was announced as the winner, I was in shock that I won. As I walked up on stage to receive this award, I was still in shock but the excitement came over. For once I was so proud of my efforts and myself throughout my school years. I am also grateful for the prize money that I have received, which will go towards my school fees for next year as well as textbooks”. 
The Year 10 winner, Vittoria Teodo, wrote: I am very grateful to be seen as a worthy student for this award. It was an incredible surprise to hear my name announced as the recipient of this award. My school fees for next year will now be paid for (which most years has been a bit of as stretch for my family), and for this I thank you. Until this year, I had no idea what Zonta was. It is nice to know that there is such am amazing organisation for women. I know for a fact that the nominees, including myself, were very grateful just to be nominated”. 
Bronwyn Williams made the presentation at the Bundamba State Secondary College: “As everyone had told me I would, I found the whole experience of presenting the Encouragement awards very pleasant indeed.
 Despite having a line up of distinguished guests who could individually talk the whole evening, the production was incredibly slick, with great brief intros from the very able captains and vice captains. I complimented one of the Vice Principals on this and he said it was due to "lots of practice". The dedication and good sense of these senior teachers was really inspirational and they pull out all stops to help the kids in all sorts of ways.

 The entertainment consisted of several dance items, including an aboriginal dance troupe (with one of the students in the team) and the youngest dancer I have ever seen – a little fellow about three, who did all the moves in time and had the most engaging smile . There were also Polynesian dances and a rollicking Singin’ in the Rain number.

There were awards also from Queensland Minerals and Energy Academy (to a very bright boy in yr 12), Jo Ann Millar, and Caltex.

The Zonta awards went to a Yr 11 girl, Christina Siu, who is 19 and decided to return to school this year to continue her education full time rather than doing modules at night. She is also very involved in the music and dance program at the school. The year 10 award went to Jasmine Fry, who has cystic fibrosis and is the sole carer for her grandmother who has had a stroke. They were both lovely girls and worthy recipients.

Honestly, so many of the kids there are doing it tough – it is inspirational to see the enthusiasm and friendly support provided by the teaching staff and I'm sure they will make an enormous difference to the lives of many of the kids. It doesn't surprise me that they go out of their way to look for ways such as the Zonta Awards to improve the chances of the students’ completing their education and I'm sure it is money very well spent.”
And thanks to the efficiency of the West Moreton Club in redirecting mail, we received the lovely thank you note for Bronwyn and the receipt for our cheque which had been sent to the West Moreton club in error!
The Mabel Park Deputy Principal has written to thank us for the awards to their students, and the presentation at Earnshaw College has been postponed until Jan/Feb next year to enable the Principal to confer with his staff. 

HOW TO BECOME WONDER WOMEN

One of the most inspiring projects introduced by Annette McFarlane in recent years has been the one-day Wonder Woman workshops offered through TAFE and taught by a real tradesman – stubbies, tool belt, boots and all. The courses are intended to give women who are health card holders the skills and confidence to work with power tools and to undertake basic repairs and construction around the home.

Annette’s latest idea is to extend the program to club members while benefiting more health card holders. A series of eight one-day workshops is planned for Wednesdays and Saturdays from March to June next year. Each workshop will bring together a group of six members or friends, each of  whom will pay $36 for their own participation, plus $18 to enable a health card holder to take the course. 

At the end of the 9.00 am to 3.00 pm day, each participant will have constructed a stool or bench with which to astonish and amaze friends and family, but, more importantly will have made a difference to the life of a disadvantaged woman. 

Enrolment details will be distributed to everyone in January!

NO NEWS FROM AFGHANISTAN

Arrangements had been in place for many months for member Kate Carney to speak to the club at the November meeting on return from her work in establishing a taxation system in Afghanistan. However, despite our best efforts to contact her in the weeks before the meeting to confirm arrangements, we were unable to do so. 

Julie Mannion and Amber Buckland stepped into the breach, sharing stories of their interesting and challenging jobs, Amber as one of the team of Independent Children's Lawyers with Legal Aid and Julie as Acting Director of University Advancement and Alumni at QUT. But the mystery of Kate’s whereabouts remains. She kept in touch throughout her time in Kabul, giving us a very real sense of the danger she lived in, so we hope all is well and look forward to her safe return and to hearing her stories at a future meeting. 

Kate may have been on Leave of Absence and thousands of kilometres away, but it didn’t stop her contributing thoughts and ideas. One such idea was a great strategy for promoting Zonta to girls in secondary schools (one of the groups which we agreed at our Strategic Planning Day that we should be targeting). 

Kate wrote:  Zonta has a wonderful mix of competent, intelligent, charming and accomplished women to the extent that it could daunt some young women who are developing self assurance. It is this that is maybe the leverage point. My experience has been that Zonta women typify positive feminine power. I come away every meeting knowing about the cliques and the little ‘ragging’ that goes on, but who cares! Over the top of all that I see fabulous women taking a lead and giving inspiration. So let’s consider this: If Zonta was a ‘short’ school project where young women researched Zonta and then came to a meeting and then took a Zontian (or several) to their school and introduced them to their peers or student body. It would require the support of the head of the school and it needs further research on whether it is doable and the time involved, but worth exploring maybe.
SAFETY CARD PROJECTS FLOURISH

Amber Buckland and Melanie Ho made an excellent presentation on our Safety Cards Projects at the November meeting and distributed copies of cards from two of the centres the club supports so that members could see, first hand, just how powerful they are as a source of information and a link to safety for women and children escaping domestic violence. 
The Club did not hesitate to approve the additional funds required to support a reprint of cards for the Northside Alliance Against Domestic Violence (with a 50% contribution from the police service) and the production of a card for the Ipswich Women’s Shelter, in addition to the budgeted production of cards for Maybanke Accommodation and Crisis Support Services. 
Melanie pointed out that making contact with organisations which provide support and shelter for women escaping domestic violence is complex and essentially clandestine because of the need to protect the identity and location of the women and children concerned. Trust is therefore essential and Melanie, having won the trust of the Ipswich contact, put a strong case for our Club to provide the initial funding but to engage the West Moreton Club for future reprints. President Judith has written to the West Moreton Club to advise them of the extension of the project to the Ipswich area, and to enlist their future support.  

WHITE RIBBON DAY AND 16 DAYS OF ACTIVISM AGAINST GENDER VIOLENCE 

Also known as White Ribbon Day, the International Day for the Elimination of Violence against Women was established in 1999 by the UN General Assembly. The day (November 25) provides an opportunity for governments, businesses and community groups to focus on a problem that affects not just individuals but entire communities throughout the world. White Ribbon Day campaigns against gender-based violence in all its forms - domestic violence, rape, sexual harassment, torture and abuse of women prisoners, trafficking, violence against women in armed conflict, etc., and specifically focuses on the role of men and boys. 

The White Ribbon Campaign is the largest effort in the world of men working to end men's violence against women, and wearing a white ribbon is seen as a personal pledge never to commit, condone or remain silent about violence against women. Men and boys have a crucial role in helping reduce violence in the lives of women. Harmful attitudes and beliefs in the community are also a very important part of the problem, and tackling these will assist in building a community that is safer for women and girls.
Check out what has been happening in Australia for White Ribbon Day and the 16 days of activism (November 16 to December 10) at www.whiteribbonday.org.au and relevant UN websites. 
ANOTHER ‘FIRST’ FOR KAY SAUNDERS 
What an achievement for our member, Dr Kay Saunders AM (not to mention for the Club, for Zonta, and indeed for women in Australia generally) when it was announced earlier this month that she has taken up the position of Director of the Brisbane Institute, the first time in Australia’s history that a woman has been appointed as head of a ‘think tank’.

Since its formation in 1999, The Brisbane Institute has developed as a generator of ideas and a facilitator of discussion. To quote from the Institute’s website, it is “an ideas marketplace”. As such, it provides first-rate lectures and seminars which are open to the public, and membership (very affordable) brings additional benefits. Kay is already developing exciting plans for the Institute, so watch this space and check out the website: www.brisinst.org.au 

For newer members of the club, Kay originally trained as an anthropologist, and until recently was Emeritus Professor in History at the University of Queensland. She has published widely in the fields of race relations, gender studies, Queensland history, federation, and war and society. She has served on numerous, high-profile councils and boards and was appointed as member of the Order of Australia in 1999 for her services to Australian history. 
DEGREES OF SEPARATION

How many degrees of separation are there between Karen Brady;s husband, Ron, and Kay Saunders? One, it seems, the link being the Miss Australia Quest – Karen tells us that Ron compered the Miss Australia Quest for about 20 years and Kay has written a history of the Quest! 
AWARD RECOGNISES BRIGHT FLAME 

At the November meeting, Rhonda Davidson-Irwin communicated some of the emotion she felt when she attended the October 23 presentation of Save the Children’s White Flame Award for 2006 for Queensland. 
The White Flame Award is presented each year in memory of Save the Children founder Miss Engantye Jebb, who was affectionately referred to as ’The White Flame’ throughout her involvement with the charity. Presented as part of Children’s Week each year, the award recognises the dedication, commitment and achievements of a member of the community and their advocacy of the needs and rights of children in Queensland. 
There is a very strong link between our Club and the Award not only because of the various Save the Children  projects which the Club supports but also because the inaugural award in 2004 was presented posthumously to former member, Cassandra Weddell. A passionate campaigner for the rights of children, Cassandra began her career as an early childhood teacher and taught at the remote Aboriginal community of Doomadgee in the Gulf of Carpentaria. She became an academic at QUT where she lectured in early childhood studies and was working on the completion of her PhD when she died in January 2003. 
The 2005 award went to Milperra SHS Principal, Adele Rice, for her work with migrants and refugees, and this year’s recipient was Denise Ruska, the co-founder of Riverlife Mirrabooka – Aboriginal Cultural Experience.  This unique enterprise is a joint initiative of the Riverlife Adventure Centre and an Aboriginal dance troupe.
The Riverlife centre was opened in March 2005 and sits at the base of the Kangaroo Point cliffs in the historic former Naval Stores. It offers a wide range of outdoor activities but in 2005 added an opportunity for the public to participate in traditional Aboriginal song and dance with descendants of the local Nunukul, Yuggera, Yugimbir, and Nugi tribes. The experience includes traditional fire starting techniques, educational talks on Aboriginal life and history, and demonstrations of traditional instruments. Riverlife Mirrabooka won the Premier's Reconciliation Award for Business in July 2006 “for delivering a sustainable Aboriginal tourism product through exhibiting the rich Indigenous culture, customs, art and heritage of the region”.
Rhonda took daughter, Paris, along to the award presentation ceremony where the seven-year-old not only jumped in and sang with the Pullenvale School Choir being conducted by Mum, but approached the Governor and asked (very nicely): “Would you care for a cup of tea?”.  

For more information about Riverlife and Riverlife Mirrabooka, see: www.riverlife.com.au  
KALEIDOSCOPE ADDS TO CLUB SERVICE RECORD
As reported last month by District Governor, Patricia Lawson, only 24% of clubs are currently reporting their service activities and the hours donated. Vice-President, Julie Mannion, has taken on responsibility for chasing members to ensure that they record their activities in the Footprint of Service folder which is circulated at every meeting. 
One recent example of the sort of personal service activities that members should be recording each month is Margaret McMurdo’s dedication to her role as Patron of the Southside Education Centre. On November 13, Margaret officially launched Kaleidoscope, an exhibition of the work of the passionate young emerging artists at the school. The students (resplendent in uniforms delivered just that day) organised the entire event, and were delighted that several red stickers (actually green in this case!) appeared on their work before the end of the evening. 
Melanie Ho, Ann Shevill, and President Judith Anderson were also in attendance and the photographs taken by Ann for Club records include a delightful shot of Margaret and School Principal, Colleen Mitrow, flanking a portrait of Colleen which Margaret  has purchased and donated to the school. The exhibition continues at the YWCA Community Art Space, 147 Wharf Street, until December 7.
THE BAG LADY VISITS WINDANA 

Our self-styled “Bag Lady”, Margaret Ferguson, recently visited Windana, the women’s shelter which the club has now supported for several years, to deliver the latest supply of comfort bags and the Club’s donation of $1000 for shelter staff to purchase the contents for the bags. She reports:  

“I have recently visited this block of units at an undisclosed location (I was told to eat the piece of paper on which I wrote the address ( ). I do have to return as we only had half of the bags ready, but as I had the Club’s donation to hand, I decided that they would want the money more than the full total of bags. There are still a few left from last delivery so the numbers are OK.

The site is quite secure with entry gained to the locked building only via the buzzer for visitors or by a swipe card for residents and staff. But problems still arise and it is not unheard of for a resident to lose sight of why she moved out of her home and allow her husband/partner into her unit – this is an automatic eviction offence.

Accommodation is in six 2-bedroom units – the Department of Housing is supporting the unit model of accommodation for shelters as it gives the residents privacy and autonomy in a very safe and secure environment with the added advantage of counselling, advice, and support. The Department of Housing carried out a number of improvements to the site and all the garages have been converted into community space.  

On the ground floor there is :-

· A library/ information centre with the latest information about domestic violence and also a clothing section from which residents can make selections;
· A counselling room with relaxing couches and further storage for important things like children’s car seats and goods to go into our comfort bags;
· A children’s play area (set up like a pre-school)  with TV and video for the older children. This is open 24/7 and young children need to be supervised by their mothers;
· A laundry with good washing machines for $1 per wash and the dryer for $2 a load;
· More storage for bigger items like sheets which they are given by the Sheraton hotel – they always have enough to set up residents who are moving out to other accommodation;
· A children’s counselling playroom which is set up for young children to mid-primary.  I did not see anywhere that older children could go for therapy or play;
· The office (quite well setup) in what would have been one unit .
Outside there is a well-fenced, small children’s play area and a sandpit and along the western boundary is a shaded area with a barbeque and outdoor tables and chairs.Across the road is a park for older children.

The staff were friendly and welcoming, but they looked quite harassed.  They are dealing with problems all the time and they suffer from overwork and lack of funds.

One of the first things that they do is get the children started at school – one of the local state schools is very accommodating and makes sure that if Windana does not have enough uniforms the children will still be properly clothed. They also like to get younger children into some sort of care so that their mother has a little time to sort herself out and attend to her problems.

One issue that did come up was the lack of dental care.  Too large a percentage of children are in great need of a dentist but the government is not able to provide for them – the waiting lists are just too long, and the private system is just too expensive, so only dire emergencies are attended to.  
FORMER HELEN ROW PRIZE WINNER REPORTS
Our 2004 Dr Helen Row Zonta International Memorial Prize was awarded to Fiona Lewis to support her research into Asperger’s Syndrome, high functioning autism, and autism spectrum disorders. Fiona has provided us with an interesting update of her work, the focus of which was to find the most useful approaches for speech pathologists to work with people with these diagnoses.
First, disorders on the autism spectrum are currently classified according to development language history. Fiona’s research suggests that non-verbal intelligence rather than language history, may be a more reliable method.
Second, more males than females are diagnosed with ASD and this has led some researchers to question whether the diagnosis is often not considered for females with autistic symptoms due to better language and social skills in females. One of Fiona’s studies has examined the language and social skills of female adults with ASD to determine if these communication skills could be a barriers to accurate diagnosis. Her results suggest that this is not the case.

If any member would like to see the complete report from Fiona, please contact President Judith Anderson.
An announcement is expected soon from The University of Queensland re the latest winner of the prize which was first established by the club in 1992 to commemorate the contribution of Dr Helen Row to child psychiatry.

“UNCLENCHING THE FIST AROUND THE HEART”
Margaret McMurdo, Ann Shevill, and President Judith Anderson attended the October 24 Civic Reception hosted by Lord Mayor, Campbell Newman, in support of UNIFEM. Guest speaker at the reception was Prof Kevin Clements of the Australian Centre for Peace and Conflict Studies at The University of Queensland. 
Professor Clements spoke of the poisons of ignorance, greed, and hatred in the world today and of the disproportionate impact that the resultant conflicts have on women and children. He also expressed disappointment that, despite the fact hat women are most heavily impacted by conflict and tend to have qualities which would make them valuable in the peace-making and -keeping process (e.g. compassion, an intrinsic understanding of non-violent problem-solving, and a sense of the interconnectedness of all people), they have generally been excluded from the peace and reconciliation process. The 2000 UN Resolution #1325 on Women, Peace and Security (see www.1325australia.org.au) addresses this issue and was intended to ensure a key role for women in these processes, but six years on, there has been disappointingly little progress.
Professor Clements raised many challenging questions, often in memorable, poetic language: “How do we learn to make loving sense of suffering?”; “How can we build an inclusive web of relationships which includes those who might wish to harm us?”, “How can we unclench the fist around the heart, to be softened and open to the suffering of others and empathise with them?”
Part of the solution he sees is to slow the world down, taking time out and being open to serendipitous encounters. And pleasingly for those involved in the Arts in our club, Professor Clements also sees an important role for the Arts and the aesthetic in peace-building. 

He left us all with a message that there were three essentials in any post-conflict situation – love, courage, and hope. Let’s hope the voices of women can be heard more loudly in the peace-making process in the future.

Recommended reading: March by Geraldine Brooks. Brooks is an Australian author and journalist who won the Pulitzer Prize for Fiction in 2006 for this exploration the devastation and moral complexities of the Civil War through her brilliantly imagined tale of Mr. March, the absent father from Louisa May Alcott’s Little Women.  For more about Geraldine Brooks and March see her website:  www.geraldinebrooks.com.au 
BALLET BIKKIES and LEMONADE SCONES
Those who attended the ballet evening back in August were very impressed by Jennifer Thomson‘s delectable Cheesecake Brownies. Jennifer has very kindly supplied the recipe for those members whose lives are calorie-deprived and who can put Michelle Trute’s GI messages out of mind for long enough to make and enjoy these. You’ll love Jennifer’s instruction re cutting into squares – the base was a little firmer than expected on the ballet evening! 
Brownie base

125g butter, chopped

150g dark chocolate, chopped
1 egg

⅔ cup (150g) caster sugar

¾ cup (110g) plain flour

¼ cup (35g) self-raising flour

Preheat oven to moderate.  Grease a deep 19cm square cake pan, line the base and sides with baking paper. Place butter and chocolate into a heatproof bowl over a pan of simmering water; stir until melted. Beat the egg and sugar in a small bowl with an electric mixer until thick and creamy.  Gradually stir in chocolate mixture and sifted flours.  Spread the mixture into the prepared pan, bake for about 10 minutes or until just firm to touch.

Topping

250g cream cheese, softened
1 tspn vanilla extract

1 cup (975g) caster sugar

½ cup (125ml) thickened cream
1 egg 

Beat the cheese, vanilla and sugar in a small bowl with an electric mixer until smooth; add cream, beat until thick.  Add egg and beat until just combined. Pour topping over brownie base.  Bake for a further 15 minutes or until cheesecake is just set; cool; refrigerate for 2 hours or until completely cooled. Cut into squares.  (Use axe, remember!)  Serve dusted with sifted cocoa.

Notes: Preparation time: 30 mins (plus refrigeration time). Cooling time: 30 mins. This recipe can be made four days ahead. Suitable to freeze.  Not suitable to microwave.
And Jane McDowell, pondering alternatives to sandwiches for future Gift Fairs, has suggested this highly unusual but simple and inexpensive scone recipe.  Just mix together 4 cups SR flour, 1 cup lemonade, and 300 mls cream, roll the mix out on a floured board, cut and place the scones on a greased baking tray, and cook at 200º (fan forced oven) for 10 – 15 minutes. 
Jane says: “It’s a great recipe - makes heaps, they keep well, reheat in the microwave, and are still moist after a couple of days in the fridge”. Of course this wouldn’t have anything to do with all that cream, would it?
DATE CLAIMERS









